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my diploma, so I went to get it for her,’’ said 
Hornbeck. 

Meanwhile, Hornbeck was working at a 
large insurance firm in San Francisco, but it 
was ‘‘not what I was cut out to do,’’ and on 
the side he had started a group of nature en-
thusiasts called the Contra Costa Park Coun-
cil. 

BRUSH WITH DEATH 

In 1965, a doctor’s visit revealed melanoma 
tumor. The doctor gave him five years to 
live and encouraged him to start pursuing 
his dreams. 

‘‘I went to Bill Mott of the East Bay Re-
gional Park District, and said, I want to 
work for you,’’ Hornbeck said. ‘‘Timing is so 
significant.’’ 

According to the East Bay Regional Parks 
District’s history section of its Web site, ‘‘In 
1962, William Penn Mott, Jr. became the Dis-
trict’s next General Manager. Mott’s first 
order of business at the Park District was to 
reorganize and plan for the future. He 
brought new life to every aspect of the Dis-
trict’s operation by restructuring, and bring-
ing in talented professionals like Richard 
Trudeau, Chief of Public Information and 
Hulet Hornbeck, Chief of Land Acquisition 
who both would serve as leaders in the park 
and trail movement during the next 40-years. 
Mott’s enthusiastic vision of a grand system 
of hilltop and shoreline parks would require 
additional stable funding, and he moved 
quickly to increase District revenues. The 
Forward 1964–1969 Plan was developed by 
Mott and his staff in 1963 to identify the 
Park projects that were needed to serve all 
East Bay residents, even those outside of the 
District’s boundary. In 1962, residents in 
Contra Costa County had turned down a 
funding measure for county parks; so park 
supporters began pushing for annexation to 
the Regional Park District. In 1964, voters in 
West and Central Contra Costa County ap-
proved annexation to the District, and Ken-
nedy Grove and Briones were soon developed 
and opened as the first Regional Parks en-
tirely within Contra Costa County.’’ 

Hornbeck said the District didn’t have a 
single square acre of parkland when he start-
ed, but by the time he retired in 1985, 64,000 
acres were purchased and incorporated into 
the park system, including much of Briones 
and the Franklin Hills. 

‘‘Now it’s over 100,000 acres, and thanks to 
the recent passage of Measure WW, it will 
keep growing. As a special district, we had 
the power of eminent domain, but we never 
used it as a threat, and we always paid fair 
market value,’’ said Hornbeck. ‘‘We had the 
support of all the key developers in the area, 
who knew the value of balancing people with 
open space, and we always worked with jus-
tice and integrity. The public supported us.’’ 

Hornbeck said Senator John Nejedly was 
instrumental in securing legislation that ex-
panded the District’s ability to create a trail 
system. 

The Hulet Hornbeck trail in the Carquinez 
Strait Regional Shoreline was dedicated in 
2005. 

‘‘Hulet is credited with overseeing the ac-
quisition of 49,000 acres of parkland, expand-
ing the District’s land holdings from eight 
parks (13,000 acres) to 46 parks (62,000 acres) 
thus securing the unique position that the 
East Bay Regional Park District still enjoys 
today as being the largest regional park 
agency in the nation,’’ according to the non-
profit American Trails organization. 

IMPROVING FEDERAL FINANCING 
FOR WATER INFRASTRUCTURE 
IN THE TERRITORIES 

HON. MADELEINE Z. BORDALLO 
OF GUAM 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 2, 2009 

Ms. BORDALLO. Madam Speaker, today I 
have introduced two bills to increase the per-
centage of clean water state revolving loan 
funds and drinking water state revolving loan 
funds annually reserved for American Samoa, 
the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana 
Islands (CNMI), Guam, and the Virgin Islands 
under the Federal Water Pollution Control Act 
and the Safe Drinking Water Act respectively. 
The effect of these bills would be, if enacted, 
to increase by approximately 50% the 
amounts of federal funding awarded by the 
United States Environmental Protection Agen-
cy (USEPA) annually under these state revolv-
ing loan funds to each of the governments of 
these territories to help them finance critical 
water and wastewater infrastructure projects. 

I am joined by my colleagues from the terri-
tories, Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA of American 
Samoa, Mrs. CHRISTENSEN of the Virgin Is-
lands, and Mr. SABLAN of the Northern Mar-
iana Islands, in introducing these two bills. 
H.R. 1889 would amend the Federal Water 
Pollution Control Act with respect to the Clean 
Water State Revolving Fund and H.R. 1890 
would amend the Safe Drinking Water Act with 
respect to the Drinking Water State Revolving 
Fund. These bills help ensure that all Ameri-
cans, including our constituents, enjoy access 
to clean and safe drinking water. 

Specifically, H.R. 1889 and H.R. 1890 would 
require the reservation of one half of a percent 
of amounts made available each fiscal year for 
grants to the states and territories under both 
revolving funds. Currently, the four territories 
are limited by statute to a third of a percent of 
total funding, meaning that they actually re-
ceive less on a per capita basis than a num-
ber of states. This inequity persists in spite of 
the fact that the territories have some of the 
most severe needs for federal assistance for 
clean water and drinking water infrastructure 
projects. With respect to the Pacific territories, 
the USEPA generally estimates that over 25% 
of the population lacks access to sanitary 
drinking water. That figure is a mere 0.6% na-
tionwide. Furthermore, federal courts have 
ruled that the territories’ water and wastewater 
systems are in non-compliance with federal 
laws and regulations and have ordered a wide 
range of improvements and upgrades. How-
ever, the territorial governments are currently 
challenged in financing these court-ordered 
projects as a result of budget shortfalls and 
declining revenues associated with the eco-
nomic downturn. As a result, the territorial 
governments remain, in certain cases, unable 
to comply with the court mandates without 
risking bankruptcy. In sum, the very regions of 
the United States that have the direst need for 
assistance in financing water and wastewater 
infrastructure are limited by federal law to a di-
minutive fraction of a percent of total funding. 
In contrast, each state is guaranteed under 
the Federal Water Pollution Control Act and 
the Safe Drinking Water Act to receive each 
fiscal year no less than a full one percent of 
total funding irrespective of need or popu-
lation. 

Madam Speaker, raising the cap on funding 
made available to assist the territories from a 
third of a percent to one-half a percent would 
be a significant step toward fulfilling critical 
needs for new infrastructure in the territories. 
A one-half of a percent funding level is con-
sistent with funding set-asides for the terri-
tories under other laws enacted by Congress 
governing formula grant programs. Finally, be-
cause the states are each guaranteed a min-
imum level of funding as opposed to the ceil-
ing set on the territories, these bills will not 
significantly impact funding made available to 
help finance projects in the rest of the United 
States. 

In effect, raising the cap from a third of a 
percent to a half a percent involves less than 
five one-thousandths of one percent of the 
federal budget. It would, however, have a tan-
gible and measurable impact on the health 
and quality of life for hundreds of thousands of 
American citizens and nationals residing in the 
territories. Madam Speaker, I urge a thorough 
review of this issue and these bills by the 
committees of jurisdiction. 

f 

THE INTRODUCTION OF THE PAKI-
STAN ENDURING ASSISTANCE 
AND COOPERATION ENHANCE-
MENT ACT OF 2009 

HON. HOWARD L. BERMAN 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 2, 2009 

Mr. BERMAN. Madam Speaker, I rise this 
evening to talk about the Pakistan Enduring 
Assistance and Cooperation Enhancement 
Act—or PEACE Act—a bill I introduced today 
with a distinguished group of original cospon-
sors, including Mr. KIRK, Mr. ACKERMAN, Mr. 
ROYCE, Ms. JACKSON-LEE, Mr. SHERMAN, and 
Mr. WEXLER. The fundamental purpose of this 
legislation is to strengthen the U.S. relation-
ship with Pakistan—a country that is central to 
our national security and to-global stability, 

The timing of this bill could not be more cru-
cial. We stand at a pivotal moment in our rela-
tions with Pakistan and in our campaign to 
bring stability and security to Afghanistan. 
Several days ago, the Obama Administration 
unveiled its new strategy for those countries, 
the main focus of which is to enhance our 
ability to disrupt, dismantle, and defeat al 
Qaeda in its safe havens in Pakistan. The 
PEACE Act is written with that critical goal in 
mind. But it also reflects our deep appreciation 
of the fact that it is in our national interest to 
create a long-term strategic partnership with 
Pakistan; one that speaks to the needs of the 
average citizens of Pakistan—those who live 
in rural areas, without access to adequate 
education or healthcare, and who have suf-
fered at the hands of a frequently dysfunc-
tional and corrupt judicial system and police 
force. 

By tripling U.S. assistance for democratic, 
economic and social development, our bill lays 
the foundation for a creating a stronger, more 
stable Pakistan. It places a particular empha-
sis on strengthening Pakistan’s fragile demo-
cratic institutions—including the parliament 
and judicial system—enhancing economic de-
velopment by increasing local capacity, and 
improving Pakistan’s education system and 
vocational training. 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 07:43 Apr 03, 2009 Jkt 079060 PO 00000 Frm 00035 Fmt 0626 Sfmt 9920 E:\CR\FM\A02AP8.091 E02APPT1jb
el

l o
n 

P
R

O
D

1P
C

69
 w

ith
 R

E
M

A
R

K
S



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of RemarksE888 April 2, 2009 
To help ensure that American assistance is 

spent appropriately, our legislation requires in-
creased auditing, monitoring and evaluation, 
and includes rigorous reporting requirements. 
U.S. taxpayers—and the Pakistani people— 
should know that our assistance is making a 
real difference, and not being squandered. 

For many years, the U.S. relationship with 
Pakistan has been characterized by fits and 
starts. Now that Pakistan has returned to an 
elected civilian democracy, it is important to 
emphasize our long-term commitment to the 
Pakistani people. To achieve that goal, our bill 
establishes a Pakistan Freedom and Pros-
perity Fund, a permanent fund in the U.S. 
Treasury that serves as a conduit for all social 
and economic development assistance. At the 
same time, we must take a hard look at what 
we want from Pakistan. We clearly want them 
to be a partner and a friend. In that spirit, we 
also expect them to take action against those 
who threaten Pakistani and American security 
interests. Our bill clarifies these expectations. 

Achieving stability in Pakistan, however, will 
require more than economic assistance—it will 
also require us to provide Pakistan the tools it 
needs to protect its people, secure its borders 
and augment its ongoing counterterrorism op-
erations. To that end, our bill authorizes in-
creased Foreign Military Financing (FMF), 
while requiring that the vast majority of such 
assistance be used for counterterrorism and 
counterinsurgency purposes. It also authorizes 
increased assistance for International Military 
Education and Training (IMET), which will en-
hance cooperation between the U.S. and Paki-
stani militaries. 

Finally, our bill requires that military assist-
ance may only be provided to Pakistan if the 
President determines that the Government of 
Pakistan is continuing to cooperate with the 
United States in preventing proliferation of 
weapons of mass destruction and has both 
demonstrated a sustained commitment to 
combating terrorist groups and has made 
progress towards that end. 

Madam Speaker, we cannot succeed in de-
feating al Qaeda by ourselves. We need a ro-
bust, long-term relationship with our strategic 
partners to prevail against those who threaten 
our national security. The PEACE Act will help 
us establish just such a relationship with Paki-
stan. 

f 

EDWARD M. KENNEDY SERVE 
AMERICA ACT 

SPEECH OF 

HON. SILVESTRE REYES 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, March 31, 2009 

Mr. REYES. Mr. Speaker, today I rise in 
support of H.R. 1388, the Generations Invig-
orating Volunteerism Education (GIVE) Act of 
2009, also known as the Edward M. Kennedy 
Serve America Act. 

The GIVE Act is designed to support and 
encourage community service across the 
country in fields such as education and 
healthcare. This Act empowers more Ameri-
cans to take an active role in their commu-
nities through public service. Civic participation 
has the power to not only build confidence in 
the individual but simultaneously prepare our 
nation for the future. 

The GIVE Act creates 175,000 new service 
opportunities, increasing the number of partici-
pants in programs such as Ameri-Corps and 
establishes new service programs such as the 
Clean Energy Corps, Education Corps, 
Healthy Futures Corps, and a Veterans Serv-
ice Corps. One goal of the Act will be to 
strengthen and coordinate disaster relief ef-
forts through the National Civilian Community 
Corps (NCCC) to provide relief for commu-
nities that have suffered natural disasters and 
emergencies. 

Despite the economic challenges that our 
country currently faces, it is particularly en-
couraging that young Americans are serving in 
record numbers. Volunteerism among college 
students is especially high, with the percent-
age of college students who volunteer each 
year exceeding 30%. The GIVE Act will not 
only support existing volunteers but will also 
give younger students the opportunity to serve 
even before they enter college. The Summer 
of Service and Campus of Service Programs 
focus on encouraging middle and high school 
students to participate in volunteer activities 
and also assist college students with an inter-
est in public service careers. These programs 
will place the prospect of a college education 
within the reach of many students by offering 
monetary assistance for college. Specifically, it 
increases the full-time education award that 
servicemembers can receive to $5,350. 

It is important to acknowledge that students 
are not the only ones taking the initiative to re-
build our country. Currently, Senior Corps con-
sists of roughly 475,000 volunteers who col-
lectively contribute 116 million hours of service 
each year. The GIVE Act will increase these 
figures by creating Silver Scholarships and 
Encore Fellowships to offer all Americans over 
the age of 55 the chance to transition into 
service after retirement. 

I believe that service is key to building char-
acter and instilling values in our young people. 
Even before taking office, President Obama 
consistently called on all Americans to serve, 
and I believe his life exemplifies the power of 
public service. I am proud that Congress has 
answered his call for service through this leg-
islation. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE AND PUBLIC 
SERVICE OF SPEAKER CARLOS 
P. TAITANO 

HON. MADELEINE Z. BORDALLO 
OF GUAM 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 2, 2009 

Ms. BORDALLO. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to honor the life and public service of 
the Honorable Carlos Pangelinan Taitano, a 
distinguished resident of Guam who passed 
away on March 25, 2009. Carlos served our 
nation and the people of Guam as an officer 
in the United States Army, a community lead-
er, businessman, attorney, Assemblyman in 
the Guam Congress, Senator in the 3rd Guam 
Legislature and Speaker of the 8th Guam Leg-
islature. 

Born on March 14, 1917 to Jose San Nico-
las and Dolores P. Taitano of Hagatña, Carlos 
attended elementary and middle school on 
Guam. He subsequently moved to Hawaii to 
attend high school. After his high school grad-
uation from McKinley High School in Hawaii, 

Carlos enrolled in the University of Hawaii 
where he earned a Bachelor of Science de-
gree in Chemistry in 1941. After graduation 
from the University of Hawaii, he was hired by 
the Honolulu Police Department as an Assist-
ant Chemist. At the onset of World War II Car-
los joined the United States Army and was 
commissioned as an officer. He participated in 
the campaign to liberate the Philippines. After 
the war, he was assigned to Fort Ruger, Ha-
waii and Fort Meade, Maryland. It was during 
the latter posting in Maryland that he married 
Marian Agueda Johnston. 

Carlos and Marian returned to Guam in 
1947, and in 1948 he was elected to the 
Guam Congress as an Assemblyman. Carlos 
was an advocate for United States citizenship 
for the Chamorro people who had endured a 
brutal enemy occupation. He famously orga-
nized a walkout by the Guam Congress on 
March 5, 1949 to call attention to Guam’s 
quest for a civilian government to replace the 
post-war Naval government. He fed news of 
the walkout to the national media, and cov-
erage of this event in national newspapers 
helped to raise awareness about the plight of 
the Chamorro people. This event gave mo-
mentum to Congressional efforts to pass the 
Organic Act of Guam in 1950 which granted 
United States citizenship to the Chamorros on 
Guam and established a civilian government. 
He was the only Chamorro in attendance at 
the White House signing ceremony of the Or-
ganic Act of Guam on August 1, 1950 by 
President Harry S. Truman. 

Carlos was accepted to the law program at 
Georgetown University in Washington, D.C. 
where he graduated with a Juris Doctor de-
gree in 1953. While at Georgetown University, 
Carlos participated in activities with the Guam 
community in the National Capital area and 
was instrumental in founding the Guam Terri-
torial Society to promote Guam and our 
Chamorro culture. 

In 1953 Carlos returned to Guam and 
helped to establish the Territorial Party of 
Guam, which later became the Republican 
Party of Guam. He was elected to the 3rd 
Guam Legislature in 1954. After serving one 
term in the Legislature, Carlos returned to his 
business interests which included the Microne-
sian Village, a gift shop featuring Micronesian 
and Chamorro arts and crafts. In the mid- 
1960s Carlos became the President and Gen-
eral Manager of Guam’s Coca-Cola Bottling 
Company, a position he held for six years. 

Carlos reentered public service in 1965 and 
was elected to the 8th Guam Legislature. He 
was selected by his colleagues to serve as 
Speaker, an honor that recognized his many 
contributions to Guam’s political development. 
Under his leadership, the 8th Guam Legisla-
ture urged the United States Congress to ex-
pand self-governance for the people of Guam 
by amending the Organic Act to authorize the 
direct election of the Governor of Guam and to 
provide a Delegate to Congress. Carlos’ vision 
for self-governance was passed by the 90th 
Congress in 1968 for the elected Governor 
and by the 92nd Congress in 1972 for the Del-
egate to Congress. 

Carlos contributed his time and resources to 
civic organizations and government boards 
throughout his life to help improve our commu-
nity. His civic contributions included notable 
service as the first president of the Guam Bar 
Association, past president of the Rotary Club 
of Guam, past chairman of the Guam Memo-
rial Hospital Authority Board of Trustees, and 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 07:43 Apr 03, 2009 Jkt 079060 PO 00000 Frm 00036 Fmt 0626 Sfmt 9920 E:\CR\FM\A02AP8.092 E02APPT1jb
el

l o
n 

P
R

O
D

1P
C

69
 w

ith
 R

E
M

A
R

K
S


		Superintendent of Documents
	2022-10-13T01:48:22-0400
	Government Publishing Office, Washington, DC 20401
	Government Publishing Office
	Government Publishing Office attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by Government Publishing Office




